A Parents’ Guide for the Bar/Bat Mitzvah Weekend
(Updated April 2, 2015)

Inviting the Congregation

At Agudas Achim, there are some traditions carried on from year to year that will affect your child’s celebration. First, because we have always been a small congregation, the Bar/Bat Mitzvah has traditionally been a congregational celebration. Each year, members look forward to the “Bar/Bat Mitzvah Season.” It is a time when member families greet one another and delight in the accomplishments of the children of the congregation. 

Therefore, it is our custom that every member of the congregation be invited to services Friday night and Saturday morning. The invitation is extended via the Bulletin. 

Friday Night Dinner

Many families have a Shabbat dinnerat the synagogue. Because many people have friends and relatives visiting from out-of-town, and because our Friday night services do not begin until 7:45p.m., having a family dinner before services (usually at 6:00) seems to start the entire weekend off well. It has been noted that this event sometimes serves to calm the nerves of the Bar/Bat Mitzvah child. 
Because all food brought into the synagogue must be kosher, your family dinner will have to comply with all menu and preparation restrictions found in this packet. If the meal will be catered from outside, the same rule applies. 

Hiring Help

It is traditional that the Bar/Bat Mitzvah family hires outside help for preparation and clean up of the Friday night dinner and oneg. If lunch is being served on Saturday, hired help will also be necessary. If your family chooses to only serve challah and wine on Saturday after services, you may ask a few friends to take care of this task for you. It is important to note that each family and/or their caterer is responsible for all food set up, serving and clean-up for all events. The synagogue does not maintain a staff for doing this. 

Friends Who Want to Help

At Agudas Achim, we find that friends are a very valuable resource. Your friends may ask what they can do for you. You can ask your friends to help with tasks such as baking, preparing trays of cut challah, pouring wine, transporting flowers from the synagogue to your home or party room, taking pictures, helping with the transportation needs for your visiting guests, hosting a Friday night dinner or Sunday brunch. Helping each other is another important tradition of the congregation.

Invitations

You will want to send invitations to your personal friends and family. Check the local card stores for invitations to order. If you choose to send out invitations within the Iowa City Jewish community, 
please be sure to include the entire B’nai Mitzvah class, as well as your student’s Sunday School class. Sometimes there are Sunday School students who don’t attend Hebrew School.  It is also customary to invite the Rabbi and Principal to all your celebratory events. The synagogue office will be happy to help with lists of members and/or mailing labels. 
It is customary to place an invitation to the Bar/Bat Mitzvah and to the onegs in the synagogue Bulletin. Arrange to have a picture taken for the Bulletin invitation by the office secretary the month before the Bar/Bat Mitzvah.
Reception

Decide where the meal and/or celebration will take place and make the appropriate reservation arrangements. We always encourage the events to take place in the synagogue, if possible. It makes for a very inclusive and friendly simcha.

Remember that the congregation will be included in the oneg after services on Friday night and Saturday morning. Some families serve challah and wine for the Kiddush after Saturday morning services, while, other families prepare a light lunch buffet for the entire congregation after Saturday services. Some people choose to have a luncheon or dinner reception on Saturday that is by invitation only for personal friends and family. This would be held somewhere other than the synagogue. Remember to invite all the children of your child’s B’nai Mitzvah class and Sunday School class. Some families choose to have a “Kid’s Party” on Saturday or Sunday evening. These events can take place at the synagogue, your home, at the Iowa Memorial Union, or at a hotel or restaurant in the area. In any case, you will need to plan ahead for a reception.

Catering

Onegs can be simple and modest. On the other hand, some families prefer to arrange for a caterer. Some also have their Friday night family dinner in the social hall. This has worked out well. If you choose to do this, let us know so we can arrange not to have conflicts, like Tot Shabbat. We will also make arrangements with the janitor for tables and seating in the social hall. There are several private caterers in Iowa City, as well as many restaurants that do catering for special events. The choice of the caterer must have the prior approval of the Rabbi. He must also approve of the menu. Please note that some caterers think they know what is and what is not kosher, but is fact they do not. Some of the local caterers who are familiar with preparing for Agudas Achim are the Bread Garden, Motley Cow, Burts Family Foods (4 square meals) New Pioneer Co-op, and Oasis. The synagogue has its own china, which you are welcome to use. 
Jewish Foods

If you need to purchase challah, you may order it from the New Pioneer Co-op. To order Kosher meat, you should contact the Rabbi at least four months in advance. 
Decoration/Flowers

It is traditional for the Bar/Bat Mitzvah family to provide a flower arrangement for the sanctuary.

Flowers may also be placed in front of the bimah. Some people put flowers in the foyer, on the oneg buffet tables and in the powder room as well. 

Many families choose brightly colored paper goods for their onegs.  Decorations in the sanctuary are not permitted, and elaborate decorations in the foyer and social hall are discouraged. However, if your family is having a Saturday night party in the social hall, you may decorate it as you see fit. 

Yarmulkes

The synagogue will provide the congregation with yarmulkes, so the family need not purchase them. However, if you wish, you may order kippot or a tallit from the Sisterhood Gift Shop. Contract Joanne Margolin at 351-2181 for orders such as special color yarmulkes or ones that are personalized. The internet is also a good resource. 
Beverages
Each Bar/Bat Mitzvah family will provide kosher wine, coffee, tea, juice, sugar and creamer for the congregation. Usually John’s Grocery Store has kosher wine besides the Mogen David and Manischewitz wines that are available in most grocery stores. Bar/Bat Mitzvah families should provide their own paper goods for the onegs.

Hotel Rooms

Local hotels will be happy to provide you with reservation forms and brochures to send to your out-of-town guests.  Depending on how many rooms your family and friend will need, you may be able to have the rooms at a discounted rate. Because the spring and summer are very busy months in Iowa City, please make your arrangements with the hotel well in advance.

Rentals

The synagogue has a supply of tables, coffee pots, dishes, etc. for you to use. Other items may be rented from local businesses. Check with the office.

Fees


There is a $200.00 fee per student to cover tapes, CD’s and other materials, as well as janitorial services for cleaning the building. These charges will appear on your synagogue statement. For facility fees please contact the office.
Gifts to the Rabbi and Synagogue

Families usually make a donation to the synagogue in honor of their child’s Bar/Bat Mitzvah. This is your choice. Sometimes the class will pool their gifts and make one large donation to the synagogue, or purchase one special gift from everyone. More information on this is available from the administrator, Nina Weinstein 

Bar/Bat Mitzvah Weekend

The Bar/Bat Mitzvah is a very important milestone in the life of a child and his or her family. And it should be a rewarding and enjoyable experience for everyone. Here is a guide that outlines the responsibilities of families of the Bar/Bat Mitzvah. We hope this clarifies and simplifies things for you and your family

1. General Shabbat Observance

Please communicate to guests the following rules, which must be followed in the Synagogue during Shabbat:

· No photography or videotaping. We can tape the audio of the service if you wish.

Photos may be taken before or after the service.

· No sign-in books are allowed.

· Streamers, balloons, etc. are to be confined to the social hall or the lower level.

· The Bar/Bat Mitzvah student should wear dressy but modest clothes. Girls should not be at the bimah in cut off tops or low cut necklines. It is appropriate for those attending services to dress in nice clothes, no sweats or jeans. 

2. General Guidelines for Services
· Time of Service. Service begins at 7:45 p.m. on Fridays and 9:30 a.m. on Saturday mornings. These times cannot be changed.

· Choice of prayer book. You may choose either the Reform (Mishkan Tefillah) or the Conservative (Sim Shalom) prayer book or create your own. In either case, the Bar/Bat Mitzvah student will learn all the prayers that are in the Conservative prayer book.

· Ushers. You should make sure there are two ushers who are members of the Synagogue and are familiar with the Synagogue for both of the services. They should arrive at least 20 minutes prior to the beginning of the service. They will be able to pass out books, help with seating, and be available to seat latecomers. They should sit close to the rear to welcome late comers.
· Kippot and Talesim. All men, including non-Jews, are requested to wear kippot (head coverings). For women it is optional. If you wish to order personalized kippot, call Joanne Margolin, chair of the Sisterhood Gift Shop, 351-2181. The internet is also a great resource.
It is the custom of this congregation to not wear a tallit for the evening service. Jewish men do not have to wear a tallit on Saturday morning; however, if they have an aliyah they must put one on prior to the aliyah.

· Program. If you wish to have an insert in the program, please let the office have a copy the week before the Bar/Bat Mitzvah. 
3. Friday Evening Service

· Candles. Shabbat candles are lit prior to the beginning of the service. Usually a family member lights the candles. The blessing is said after the candles are lit and can be said in Hebrew or English. Whoever lights the candles may take a copy of the blessing with them when he/she lights the candles. 
· Wine & Challah.   Parents are responsible for placing wine and challah on the bimah for both services. At the end of the service the Rabbi and the Bar/Bat Mitzvah student will say the appropriate prayers prior to the oneg.
· Oneg.  The family of the Bar/Bat Mitzvah is responsible for providing a simple oneg following both the Friday and Saturday Shabbat services. Wine and challah should be served in the social hall at both services.
· Shabbat Evening services usually last one hour. The Bar/Bat Mitzvah student leads most of the service. 
4. Saturday Morning Services

Typically, the Bar/Bat Mitzvah student leads most of the service with the help of the Rabbi.

Torah Service. The Rabbi will help you find a Torah reader. 

· Aliyot Participant List. The family should provide the Rabbi with a list of aliyot participants prior to the service. Hebrew names for all of the aliyot should be in this list. 

· The aliyot prayers are said before and after reading each section of the Torah portion. Please be sure that all guests who are given aliyot are familiar with the prayers, in Hebrew or English. Copies are available in the synagogue office.

· In a Conservative service there are seven (7) aliyot not including the Bar/Bat Mitzvah. In a Reform service, there can be fewer. 
· There are two prayers recited; one before the section is read and one after. These prayers may be said in Hebrew or in English, or any other language for that matter. They do not have to be chanted. 
· The family is allowed to choose the people to be honored with an aliyah.
· After the person or people are done with the blessings, he/she/they will go to the other side of the bimah and remain there until the next person is finished. They then shake hands with the Rabbi and the Torah reader and go to their seats.
· Only Jews may have an aliyah (see section below on the role of non-Jews in a service.)
· Males must wear a kippah and tallit when they come up to the bimah.
· The Bar/Bat Mitzvah student has the last aliyah, called the maftir.  Parents(s) should have the seventh aliyah so they are on the bimah when the Bar/Bat Mitzvah says his/her aliyah. For Reform, which can have fewer aliyot, the maftir is the last one.
· In addition to the above aliyot, another person is needed to pick up the Torah, magbiah and another one to wrap the Torah, gollel. These are non-speaking parts. The one who picks up the Torah should be strong. The person who ties the Torah can be a child. Some Sabbaths are “Two Torah Sabbaths.” If this is the case, you will need an additional set of “picker-uppers” and “tie-ers”. The number of aliyot does not change. This part may only be performed by Jews. 
· The congregation reserves the right to add to the service a baby-naming ceremony or an aufruf  (special blessing given to a couple prior to their marriage). These are short and will not detract from the Bar/Bat Mitzvah.
· After the Torah is read.  After the Torah is put in the Ark— a child may be asked to open and close the Ark— the Bar/Bat Mitzvah student delivers a short talk followed by an optional parent’s prayer. In a Conservative service, the musaf service follows. The service then ends with blessings over the wine and challah. 
· The Role of Non-Jews in the Service.  In keeping with the practice of both the Reform and Conservative movements, our Congregation has adopted the following guidelines.
Non-Jews may not say a b’racha (blessing). This would include the blessings for the candles, wine, and aliyot.

Non-Jews may recite a psalm or other reading with the approval of the Rabbi. They may also accompany a Jewish relative when he or she has an aliyah. 

Bar/Bat Mitzvah Check List

Several Months Prior to Event

1. If you are having the event catered, be sure to select a caterer and reserve the date.

2.
Remember that the rabbi must approve the menu.

3. Reserve hotel rooms for guests.

4. Reserve a place if you are having an event outside the synagogue.

5. Place your order in the Gift Shop if you are ordering yarmulkes or a tallis. There are also many websites to order from.

6. Arrange with a florist for flowers.

7. Hire a photographer if you are having photos taken before or after Shabbat services.

One Month Prior to Event

1. Child has picture taken by Em, our office secretary, for inclusion in the bulletin.

2. Family provides invitation to be reprinted in the bulletin.

3. Meet with Nina to go over set up and arrangements.   Nina will want to know:

· Are you having a Shabbat dinner at Agudas Achim?

· Are you having the luncheon at Agudas Achim?

· What kind of table set up do you want?

· How many people are you expecting?

· Will you need to order extra chairs?

One Week Prior to Event

1. Get a key to the building from the office.

The Rabbi will want to know:

· Are you having a photographer?

· Do you have challah and wine for both services?

· Do you have ushers lined up- two for each service?

· Are parents speaking Friday and/or Saturday?

· Who is coming up for aliyot and what are their Hebrew names? This includes the person who is lifting the Torah and tying the Torah after the Torah service.

· Who is opening the Ark?

· Any program insert must be ready by the Monday prior to the event.
2. The Sisterhood and Iowa City Jewish Federation generally make their presentations at the Friday evening service.

Please Remember

· Photographs may not be taken during either service.

· Services must start at 7:45p.m. on Friday and 9:30 a.m. on Saturday.

· If you are having a luncheon at the synagogue following services everyone is invited. 

· If you are having a private luncheon outside the synagogue following services you need to provide wine and challah and something to eat for those who were not invited, but are at services. 

· It is derech eretz ( matter of etiquette) to invite all the children in the Bar/Bat Mitzvah class to any party. No child should feel left out. It is not necessary to invite the parents. 
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